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Report to the Health and Wellbeing Board - Health Improvement Partnership 
Board 
 

Report from  Health Improvement Partnership Board 
 

Report Date 28th May 2019 
 

Dates of meetings held since the last report:   
16 May 2019 
 

HWB Priorities addressed in this report 

 A coordinated approach to prevention and healthy place-shaping. 

 Improving the resident’s journey through the health and social care 
system (as set out in the Care Quality Commission action plan). 

 An approach to working with the public so as to re-shape and transform 
services locality by locality. 

 Plans to tackle critical workforce shortages. 
 A Healthy Start in Life 
 Living Well 
 Ageing Well 
 Tackling Wider Issues that determine health 

Link to any published notes or reports:  
 Papers for the April meeting were published and can be found here:   
http://mycouncil.oxfordshire.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=899&MId=5891  

  

Priorities for 
2019-20 

1. Keeping Yourself Healthy (Prevent) 

 Reduce Physical Inactivity / Promote Physical Activity 

 Enable people to eat healthily 

 Reduce smoking prevalence 

 Promote Mental Wellbeing 

 Tackle wider determinants of health - Housing and 
homelessness 

 Immunisation 
2. Reducing the impact of ill health (Reduce) 

 Prevent chronic disease though tackling obesity 

 Screening for early awareness of risk 

 Alcohol advice and treatment 

 Community Safety impact on health outcomes 
3.  Shaping Healthy Places and Communities 

 Healthy Environment and Housing Development  

 Learn from the Healthy New Towns and influence policy 

 Social Prescribing 

 Making Every Contact Count 

 Campaigns and initiatives to inform the public 

 

http://mycouncil.oxfordshire.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=899&MId=5891
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1.  Progress reports on priority work to deliver the Joint HWB Strategy 
(priority, aim, deliverable, progress report) 

 
a.  Tobacco Control Alliance 

Priority To reduce smoking prevalence by engaging a wide range of 
partners in tobacco control work. 

Aim or Focus The Oxfordshire Tobacco Control Alliance (OCTA) undertook 
an extensive self-assessment and peer review using the 
CLeaR tool (Challenge, Leadership, Results). 
 
This process was undertaken early in the life of the newly 
formed Alliance to give an overview of opportunities and 
strengths in partnership work across a wide remit for 
preventing and reducing tobacco use. 
 

Deliverable The findings of the peer review were presented to the Health 
Improvement Board.   
 
The members of the Alliance were congratulated on their 
courage in undertaking the self-assessment and peer review 
so soon and in being prepared to publish the findings. 

 

Progress report Strengths that were identified through the review included 

 Good leadership to establish the Alliance 

 Good local knowledge of tobacco use and inequalities 
issues 

 A wide range of partners are engaged, including 
Trading Standards and District councils 

 
Opportunities for development were highlighted in the report 
and discussed at the Health Improvement Board.  In particular 
it was agreed that 

 Very senior leadership for the Alliance would be a great 
benefit and will be sought. 

 Work through Healthy Place Shaping and Workplace 
Wellbeing initiatives will be beneficial. 

 Further involvement of health trusts and other partners 
will be developed. 

 
 

b. Report from Active Oxfordshire 

Priority Reduce Physical Inactivity / Promote Physical Activity 
 

Aim or Focus To receive a report on progress in the set up and development 
of strategic plans by Active Oxfordshire, the sport and physical 
activity partnership for the county. 

Deliverable Active Oxfordshire have agreed to deliver the target to reduce 
physical inactivity in the county by 0.5% per year. 
This is measured through the Active Lives Survey and the next 
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report is due in June 2019. 

Progress report Since their last report to the Health Improvement Board in 
September 2018 Active Oxfordshire has become firmly 
established in their role.  The report outlined their progress as 
follows: 
 
Active Oxfordshire has 

1. Re-affirmed its core purpose and vision for the County 

2. Developed better analysis of Insight Data now available  

3. Brought together partners in a Leadership Forum that 

has now met 3 times to help collaborative working 

4. Defined the main drivers for change and fed these into 

the development work being undertaken on a 

Prevention Framework 

5. Helped to facilitate additional investment from Sport 

England of over £1m in the next three years to support 

Programme Development, Healthy Place Shaping and 

Workforce Development 

6. Secured additional investment from the CCG into the 

“Go Active Get Healthy” programme targeting people 

with and at risk of Diabetes   

7. Initiated work on  a Theory of Change Model with 

partners to help create common outcomes and an 

evaluation framework which will help us all “tell our 

story” as a collective. 

Members of the Health Improvement Board congratulated Paul 
Brivio and Keith Johnson for the progress they have made and 
particularly thanked Keith for his reports to this Board over the 
last 2 years of review and reshaping.    They wished him well 
as he steps down from the role of Chairman of Active 
Oxfordshire.   

 
c.   Domestic Abuse Strategy Group report 

Priority Community Safety impact on health outcomes 
 

Aim or Focus One of the recommendations from the 2016 Strategic Review 
of Domestic Abuse was to develop a 5-year strategy for 
domestic abuse.  This is now underway and the Strategy 
Group has been working to set out a strategic approach for 
2019-2024.  In February the Health Improvement Board 
requested an agreed framework for the Strategy and a Year 1 
Delivery Plan and corresponding dashboard be brought to the 
May meeting 

Deliverable The report to the Board included the following items 
 

1.  An annual report on the work of the Domestic Abuse 
Strategy Group which had previously been presented to 
the Health and Wellbeing Board (March 2019) 
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2. The Action Plan for 2019-12 
3. Feedback from three Consultation events held to 

involve a wide range of stakeholders in the 
development of a new strategy 

4. A timetable and framework for the new strategy. 
 

Progress report Members of HIB congratulated Sarah Carter on the progress 
made since the last meeting and in particular for the 
consultation events for developing the strategy.   
 
The framework for the strategy has been set out.  The HIB will 
expect to see the draft framework at the meeting in September 
2019. In outline this will include: 

Prevention: Preventing domestic abuse from 
happening by challenging the attitudes and behaviour 
which foster it and intervening early where possible to 
prevent it 
 
Provision: Providing high quality, joined-up support for 
victims where domestic abuse does occur. 
 
Pursuing: Taking action to reduce the harm to victims 
of abuse by ensuring that perpetrators are brought to 
justice and provided with opportunities for change in a 
way that maximises safety. 
 
Partnership: Working in partnership to obtain the best 
outcome for victims, children and their families.  

 
Sarah reported that current outreach service provision was 
running well and there were no waits for services.   It was 
noted that progress in re-establishing Refuge provision has 
taken time because of a change in premises and staff. 
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2. Note on what is being done in areas rated Red or Amber in the 
Performance Framework  

    
Members of the Health Improvement Board discussed the recent drop in the 
number of children immunized against Measles, Mumps and Rubella.  The 
performance report at the meeting on these indicators shown in the table below: 
 

Measure 
Responsible 

Board 
Baseline 

Target  
2019/20 

Updated Latest 

1.13 Increase the levels of 
Measles, Mumps and Rubella 
immunisations dose 1 

HIB 
94.3%  

(Q2 
18/19) 

95% 
Q3 

2018/19 
92.8% 

1.14 Increase the levels of 
Measles, Mumps and Rubella 
immunisations dose 2 

HIB 
92.7%  

(Q2 
18/19) 

95% 
Q3 

2018/19 
89.4% 

 
It was agreed that NHS England will be asked to bring a detailed “Report Card” on 
this issue to the next meeting in September, setting out what is being done to 
reverse this trend. 
 
 

3. Summary of other items discussed by the group 

 The Board received a presentation on the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment 
and were encouraged to use it and tell others about it. 

 A report from the Healthwatch Ambassador was noted. 

 It was agreed that the Health Improvement Board will convene a workshop on 
Social Prescribing. This is a priority of the Board and a workshop will help to 
coordinate and inform the development of this work, especially as Primary 
Care Networks will be given money to employ Link Workers this summer. 

 Items for information were an Annual Report on Better Homes, Better Health 
work across the county (from the Affordable Warmth Network 

 A letter has been sent by the Chairman and Vice Chair of the Health 
Improvement Board to all working groups asking them to pay particular 
attention to tackling health inequalities.  This is appended below. 

 
4. Forward plan for next meeting 

July 2019 Workshop on Social Prescribing 
 

12th September 
2019 
 

Items for this meeting may include: 

 Housing Support Advisory Group update 

 Making Every Contact Count 

 Mental Wellbeing working group update 

 Whole System Approach to Obesity 

 Affordable Warmth Network update 

 Healthy Place Shaping  
 

 
Jackie Wilderspin, May 2019 
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Appendix 1   
To all working groups of the Health Improvement Board and organisations 
delivering priority work 
 
To:  Officers / Managers leading working groups which report to the Health 
Improvement Board 
 
From:  Cllr Andrew McHugh, Chair of the Health Improvement Board and  
  Cllr Louise Upton, Vice Chair of the Health Improvement Board 
 
May 2019 
 
Dear Colleagues 
 
Tackling Health Inequalities 
 
We are writing to you in connection with your very valuable work in delivering the 
priorities set by the Health Improvement Board (HIB).  We want to express our 
gratitude for your work and your reports to the Board on progress.  All the members 
of the Board recognise that a multi-agency approach to Prevention, Protection and 
Promotion of health is crucial to improving the health of our population and 
appreciate the time and effort that goes into coordinating this work across a wide 
range of topics. 
 
In the last few months we have set the priorities for the HIB and made sure they are 
embedded in the Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy1.  We have also discussed and 
approved a performance framework which we will use to monitor progress across all 
our priority topics.  We want to thank you for agreeing to give us regular reports on 
performance through that framework.    
 
At our last HIB meeting in February we discussed the importance of tackling health 
inequalities and demonstrating the impact of this work wherever possible.  We are 
writing to you following that discussion because we want to urge you to continue to 
identify inequalities in your area of work and target your efforts accordingly.  
 
The inequalities may be visible as differences in outcomes for different groups in the 
population.  For example, there are many illustrations of where people living in 
relatively deprived areas have worse outcomes than the rest of the population.  
Alternatively, outcomes may be worse for people from particular ethnic groups, or for 
different ages, or between men and women.  Barriers to accessing services may 
also result in unequal outcomes.   
 
We would like to encourage all the working groups to continue to develop 
ways of finding out which people have worse outcomes, target these groups 
through your work and make sure services or projects are accessed by your 
target group. Please report back your initiatives to the HIB.   
 

                                            
1
 

https://www2.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/sites/default/files/folders/documents/aboutyourcouncil/plansperf
ormancepolicy/oxfordshirejointhwbstrategy.pdf  

https://www2.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/sites/default/files/folders/documents/aboutyourcouncil/plansperformancepolicy/oxfordshirejointhwbstrategy.pdf
https://www2.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/sites/default/files/folders/documents/aboutyourcouncil/plansperformancepolicy/oxfordshirejointhwbstrategy.pdf
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The Joint Strategic Needs Assessment is a good place to start in identifying 
inequalities and you will find a range of information, including a Basket of Inequalities 
Indicators on Oxfordshire Insight2.   
 
We and the other members of the Health Improvement Board will look forward to 
hearing from you at our meetings and will be especially interested in hearing how 
you are rising to the challenge of addressing health inequalities through your work. 
 
Yours sincerely 
   

                                            
2
 http://insight.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/joint-strategic-needs-assessment  

http://insight.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/joint-strategic-needs-assessment
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Cllr Andrew McHugh           Cllr Louise Upton 
Chair, Health Improvement Board          Vice Chair, Health Improvement Board 
 
 
 
 
Annex:  Groups or organisations responsible for delivery priority work for the 
Health Improvement Board 
 
Oxfordshire Tobacco Control Alliance.   
Affordable Warmth Network 
Housing Support Advisory Group 
Domestic Abuse Strategy Group 
“Making Every Contact Count” Systems Implementation Group, Oxfordshire 
Healthy Place Shaping Delivery  
 
Active Oxfordshire 
 
Public Health, Health Protection Forum 
 
Public Health Team 

 Mental Wellbeing Framework working group 

 Whole Systems Approach to Obesity working group 

 NHS Health Checks 
 
Clinical Commissioning Group 

 Cancer Screening 

 Social Prescribing 

 Diabetes Transformation  
 
 
 


